

Distr. GENERAL الجمعية العامة



A/HRC/11/13/Add.1 15 May 2009

ARABIC

Original: ENGLISH

مجلس حقوق الإنسان الدورة الحادية عشرة البند ٣ من حدول الأعمال

تعزيز وحماية جميع حقوق الإنسان المدنية والسياسية والاقتصادية والاجتماعية والثقافية، بما في ذلك الحق في التنمية

تقرير الممثل الخاص للأمين العام بشأن مسألة حقوق الإنسان والشركات عبر الوطنية وغيرها من مؤسسات الأعمال التجارية، السيد جون روجي*

إضافة

التزام الدول بتوفير سبل الانتصاف من انتهاكات حقوق الإنسان التي تقع من الغير، بما في ذلك من الأعمال التجارية: دراسة شاملة للأحكام الدولية والإقليمية وتعليقات ومقررات**

* تأخّر تقديم الوثيقة.

^{**} يُعمَّم موجز التقرير بكل اللغات الرسمية. أما التقرير نفسه، الوارد في مرفق هذه الوثيقة، فيُعمَّم باللغة التي قُدِّم بما فقط.

يعتمد الإطار المفاهيمي والسياسي الذي اقترحه الممثل الخاص للأمين العام في عام ٢٠٠٨ بشأن مسألة حقوق الإنسان والشركات عبر الوطنية وغيرها من مؤسسات الأعمال التجارية، الذي حاز على تأييد مجلس حقوق الإنسان بالإجماع، على ثلاثة مبادئ رئيسية: واحب الدولة في الحماية من انتهاكات حقوق الإنسان التي تقع من الغير، يما في ذلك الأعمال التجارية، عن طريق السياسات والتنظيم والفصل في المنازعات؛ ومسؤولية الشركات عن احترام حقوق الإنسان بمعنى عدم التدخل في حقوق الآخرين؛ وإتاحة المزيد من فرص الانتصاف الفعالة، القضائية وغير القضائية، لضحايا هذه الانتهاكات.

ويقوم واحب الدولة في الحماية على القانون الدولي لحقوق الإنسان، الذي ينص على التزام الدول باتخاذ الخطوات المناسبة لمنع الشركات ذات الصلة من انتهاك حقوق الأفراد داخل إقليمها و/أو ولايتها القضائية والتحقيق فيها والمعاقبة عليها وتصحيحها - وبعبارة أخرى توفير فرص الوصول إلى الانتصاف. وتنص عدة معاهدات دولية وإقليمية أساسية لحقوق الإنسان صراحة على عناصر الانتصاف هذه، وعندما لا تنص على ذلك، هناك بعض التعليقات المفيدة ذات الصلة الصادرة عن لجان حقوق الإنسان والمحاكم وهيئات معاهدات الأمم المتحدة.

وبالاستناد إلى البحوث التي أجراها الممثل الخاص من قبل، يعالج هذا التقرير نطاق التزام لدولة بتوفير سبل الانتصاف للانتهاكات التي تقع من الغير، بما في ذلك من الأعمال التجارية، في إطار المعاهدات الدولية التالية لحقوق الإنسان: العهد الدولي الخاص بالحقوق الاقتصادية والاجتماعية والثقافية، واتفاقية القضاء على جميع أشكال التمييز ضد المرأة، واتفاقية مناهضة التعذيب وغيره من ضروب المعاملة أو العقوبة القاسية أو اللاإنسانية أو المهينة، واتفاقية حقوق الطفل، والاتفاقية الدولية لحماية حقوق جميع العمال المهاجرين وأفراد أسرهم، واتفاقية حقوق الأشخاص ذوي الإعاقة (١). ويناقش التقرير أيضاً نطاق التزامات الدول في إطار المعاهدات الإقليمية الرئيسية لحقوق الإنسان: الاتفاقية الأمريكية لحقوق الإنسان، والاتفاقية الأوروبية لحقوق الإنسان، والاتفاق الأوروبية لحقوق الإنسان والشعوب.

وقد تأثرت المبادئ العلاجية التي تحكم القانون الدولي لحقوق الإنسان بشدة بقانون مــسؤولية الــدول، وتؤكد عموماً، كما فعل هذا القانون، على العدالة التعويضية - أي على إعادة الضحية إلى الوضع (أو بالقرب من الوضع) الذي كانت ستكون عليه لولا وقوع هذا الانتهاك.

وفيما يتعلق بهيئات معاهدات الأمم المتحدة، يمكن تحديد بعض الاتجاهات المشتركة في نهجها تجاه التزام الدول بتوفير سبل الانتصاف من انتهاكات حقوق الإنسان، سواء ارتكبت من قبل الجهات العامة أو الخاصة. وقد شددت على أهمية ما يلي:

• أن تحقق في الانتهاكات بفعالية وسرعة ودقة ونزاهة؟

⁽١) تعتمد هذه التقارير إلى حد كبير على سلسلة الورقات السابقة المقدمة للممثل الخاص بشأن واجب الدولة في الحماية في إطار معاهدات الأمم المتحدة الأساسية لحقوق الإنسان التي يرد ملخص لها في الوثيقة A/HRC/8/5/Add.1.

- أن تتيح إمكانية الوصول بصورة فورية وفعالة ومستقلة إلى آليات الانتصاف المنشأة عن طريق الوسائل المناسبة؛
- توقيع عقوبات مناسبة، بما في ذلك تجريم السلوك والمحاكمة على الانتهاكات التي تبلغ درجة الجرائم الدولية؛
- توفير مجموعة من أشكال الجبر المناسب، مثل التعويض والرد وإعادة التأهيل وإجراء تعديلات في القوانين ذات الصلة.

وأكدت عدة هيئات على ضرورة الاهتمام بوجه خاص بالمجموعات "المعرضة للخطر" أو الضعيفة - التي تشمل غالباً النساء والأطفال والشعوب الأصلية وأقليات أخرى - لضمان حصولهم على سبل انتصاف فعالة مناسبة لاحتياجاتها. هذا وتستكمل في حالة الشعوب الأصلية وغيرها من الصكوك الدولية التي تعالج على وجه التحديد لحقوقهم.

وعلى الرغم من النص في بعض المعاهدات الدولية لحقوق الإنسان التي عقدت مؤخراً صراحة على التزام الدول باتخاذ خطوات للقضاء على الانتهاكات التي تقع من قبل المؤسسات التجارية، بل ومن النص أيضاً على مسؤولية الأشخاص الاعتباريين^(۱)، فإنه ليس من الواضح حتى الآن ما هي الخطوات التي ينبغي اتخاذها لمساءلة الشركات. وتشمل المجالات الخاصة التي يمكن أن تستفيد من مزيد من الوضوح ما إذا كان ينبغي أن تفرض الدول المسؤولية على الشركات ذاتها، بالإضافة إلى مسؤولية الأشخاص الطبيعيين الذين يعملون نيابة عن الكيان؛ ومتى ينبغي أن توفر الدول للأفراد دعاوى مدنية ضد الشركات (أي بمعزل عن الدعاوى الجنائية وعلاوة على آليات الشكاوى الإدارية)؛ وما إذا كان ينبغي أن تعقد الدول مسؤولية الشركات عن الانتهاكات المزعومة التي تقع بالخارج ومدى هذه المسؤولية.

وفي حين أن البعد الخارجي لواجب الدولة في الحماية بموجب القانون الدولي لحقوق الإنسان لم يستقر بعد، فإن الاتجاه الحالي يفيد بأنه ليس من المطلوب من الدولة أن تنظم أو أن تفصل في الأنشطة التي تقوم بحا الشركات الخاضعة لولايتها حارج حدودها الإقليمية، وليس هناك أيضاً ما يمنعها عموماً من القيام بذلك، ما دام هناك أساس معترف به لولايتها وكان هذا الإجراء معقولاً من جانبها. وفي إطار هذه البارامترات، شجعت لجنة الحقوق الاقتصادية والاجتماعية والثقافية واللجنة المعنية بالقضاء على التمييز العنصري الدول على اتخاذ خطوات لمنع الشركات التي تخضع لولايتها من ارتكاب انتهاكات في الخارج ومساءلتها عن هذه الانتهاكات "".

⁽٢) وتشجع الفقرة ٤ من المادة ٣ من البروتوكول الاختياري.

⁽٣) انظر التعليق العام ١٩، الوثيقة E/C.12/GC/19، الفقرة ٤٥ (٢٠٠٨)، التي تستخدم نفس العبارات المستخدمة في التعليقات العامة للعهد الدولي الخاص بالحقوق الاقتصادية والاجتماعية والثقافية؛ اتفاقية القضاء على التمييز العنصري، الملاحظات النهائية المتعلقة بكندا، الوثيقة CERD/C/CAN/CO/18، الفقرة ٢١؛ والاستنتاجات النهائية المتعلقة بالولايات المتحدة الأمريكية، الوثيقة CERD/C/USA/CO/6، الفقرة ٣٠.

وعالجت اللجان والمحاكم الإقليمية لحقوق الإنسان، بما في ذلك المقصود من "محاكمة عادلة" ومتى يمكن أن تعتبر انتصاف فعالة للانتهاكات المتعلقة بحقوق الإنسان، بما في ذلك المقصود من "محاكمة عادلة" ومتى يمكن أن تعتبر بعض المسائل العملية، مثل المساعدة القانونية أو التمثيل القانوني غير المناسبين، قيوداً غير مقبولة للانتصاف. وفيما يتعلق بالانتهاكات التي تقع من قبل الشركات، تبين دراسة أحريت بناء على طلب الممثل الخاص للنظام المشترك بين البلدان الأمريكية مراعاة تأثير العمليات التجارية في الحالات التي تنطوي على انتهاكات لحقوق الشعوب الأصلية التي تمدد السلامة البدنية للأفراد (بما في ذلك من الضرر البيئي) وفي سياقات تمس الحقوق الاقتصادية والاجتماعية وحقوق الطفل (٤). وتجري النظم الأوروبية والأفريقية حالياً المزيد من البحث لمعالجة التي تقع من الشركات.

وفي حين أن واحب الدولة في الحماية، بما في ذلك في توفير سبل للانتصاف، يمتد إلى جميع الحقوق المعترف بها التي يمكن للأطراف الخواص الإساءة إليها وإلى جميع المؤسسات التجارية، فقد أشير إلى أنواع معينة من الشركات والحقوق والضحايا بوجه يفوق الإشارة إلى الأنواع الأخرى. وعلى سبيل المشال، أكدت هيئات معاهدات الأمم المتحدة أن على الدول:

- أن توفر الحماية لحقوق العاملين في القطاعين العام والخاص على حد سواء وأن تنشئ آليات فعالة للنظر في الشكاوى المتعلقة بالعمل؛
- أن تقلل من احتمال أن تخل شركات استخراج المعادن من قدرة المجتمعات المحلية المتأثرة بأنشطتها، لا سيما الشعوب الأصلية، من الوصول إلى آليات الانتصاف؛
- أن تكفل، في الحالات التي تمت فيها خصخصة "وظائف الدولة"، وجود نظم فعالة للانتصاف من أي انتهاك يقع من الشركات الخاصة ذات الصلة.

ويختلف التزام الدولة بتوفير سبل الانتصاف المذكورة عن حق الفرد في الانتصاف المعترف به في عدد من المعاهدات الدولية والإقليمية. وبينما ينطبق التزام الدولة على جميع الانتهاكات الواقعة للحقوق الواجبة على المغير، عما في ذلك الشركات التجارية، فإنه ليس من الواضح مدى امتداد حق الفرد في الانتصاف إلى الانتهاكات اليت تغطيها المبادئ تقع من جهات فاعلة من غير الدول. غير أنه تأكد حق الفرد في الانتصاف لفئة الأعمال التي تغطيها المبادئ الأساسية والمبادئ التوجيهية للأمم المتحدة بشأن الحق في الانتصاف والجبر لضحايا الانتهاكات الجسيمة للقانون الإنساني الدولي، "بغض النظر عمن يكون المسؤول النهائي عن الانتهاك" (٥).

 $[\]label{thm:materials.org/State-Responsibilities-under-Inter-American-System-Aprical} \text{ (ξ)} \\ \text{.2008.pdf}$

⁽٥) قرار الجمعية العامة ٢٠/٦٠، المرفق، المبدأ ٣(ج).

وكان الهدف من المبادئ الأساسية للأمم المتحدة هو إعادة التأكيد على الالتزامات القائمة للدولة. وتشير هذه المبادئ إلى اهتمام المجتمع الدولي المعزز بالوصول إلى سبل الانتصاف في الحالات التي تنطوي على انتهاكات حسيمة لحقوق الإنسان وتشير إلى زيادة التوقعات بأن الأفراد ينبغي أن تكون قادرة على اللجوء إلى المحاكم الوطنية للدفاع عن حقوق المعاهدات في مثل هذه الحالات. وتحدد المبادئ أيضاً ثلاثة جوانب رئيسية لحق الفرد في الانتصاف فيما يتعلق بالانتهاكات الجسيمة وهي: الحق في الوصول إلى العدالة على نحو متساو وفعال؛ والحق في جبر ما لحق بالضحية من ضرر على نحو مناسب وفعال وفوري؛ والحق في الوصول إلى المعلومات ذات الصلة المتعلقة بالانتهاكات وآليات جبر الضرر (١٦). وتشير المبادئ إلى احتمال مطالبة الدول ببذل المزيد من الجهود، والتقليل من سلطتها التقديرية عندما يتعلق الأمر بمثل هذه الحقوق الفردية. ويدعو اعتماد هذه المبادئ إلى التركيز بحداً على الانتهاكات الجسيمة التي ترتكبها الجهات الفاعلة في القطاع الخاص، وعلى الآثار القانونية والعملية لحق الفرد في الانتصاف في الحالات التي تنطوي على شركات.

وسيواصل الممثل الخاص متابعة التطورات في هذه المجالات والتشاور مع الجهات المعنية ذات الصلة لاستكشاف الآثار المترتبة على تنفيذ المبادئ الرئيسية الثلاثة المتكاملة للإطار وهي "الحماية والاحترام والإنصاف".

(٦) المبدأ ١١.

Annex

STATE OBLIGATIONS TO PROVIDE ACCESS TO REMEDY FOR HUMAN RIGHTS ABUSES BY THIRD PARTIES, INCLUDING BUSINESS: AN OVERVIEW OF INTERNATIONAL AND REGIONAL PROVISIONS, COMMENTARY AND DECISIONS

CONTENTS

			Paragraphs	Page
I.	INTE	RODUCTION	1 - 5	8
II.		ERAL REMEDIAL PRINCIPLES IN THE LAW OF TE RESPONSIBILITY	6 - 9	9
III.	STATE OBLIGATIONS TO PROVIDE ACCESS TO REMEDY UNDER THE CORE INTERNATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS TREATIES		10 - 69	10
	A.	International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights	12 - 22	10
	В.	International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights	23 - 30	13
	C.	International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination	31 - 35	15
	D.	Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women	36 - 40	16
	E.	Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment	41 - 45	17
	F.	Convention on the Rights of the Child	46 - 51	18
	G.	International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families	52 - 55	20
	H.	Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities	56 - 59	21
	I.	International instruments pertaining to the rights of indigenous peoples	60 - 63	21
	J.	Summary	64 - 69	22

CONTENTS (continued)

			Paragraphs	Page
IV.	STATE OBLIGATIONS TO PROVIDE ACCESS TO REMEDY UNDER REGIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS INSTRUMENTS			23
	A.	American Convention on Human Rights	72 - 81	23
	B.	European Convention on Human Rights	82 - 88	26
	C.	African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights	89 - 94	27
	D.	Summary	95 - 97	29
V.	THE INDIVIDUAL RIGHT TO REMEDY IN SITUATIONS OF GROSS HUMAN RIGHTS VIOLATIONS		98 - 110	29
	A.	Gross violations	100 - 101	30
	B.	State obligations and individual rights	102 - 110	30
VI.	GOI	NG FORWARD	111 - 112	32

I. INTRODUCTION

- 1. The conceptual and policy framework proposed by the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the issue of human rights and transnational corporations and other business enterprises in his report (A/HRC/8/5), and unanimously endorsed by the Human Rights Council, comprises three core principles: the State duty to protect against human rights abuses by third parties, including business through appropriate policies, regulation, and adjudication; the corporate responsibility to respect human rights, meaning essentially not to infringe on the rights of others; and greater access by victims to effective remedy, both judicial and non-judicial. Access to remedy is central to both the State duty to protect and the corporate responsibility to respect. This overview report addresses its relationship with the former.
- 2. The State duty to protect is grounded in international human rights law. Guidance from international human rights bodies suggests that the duty applies to all recognized rights that private parties are capable of impairing and to all types of business enterprises. As part of the duty, States are obliged to take appropriate steps both to prevent corporate-related abuse of the rights of individuals within their territory and/or jurisdiction and to investigate, punish and redress such abuse when it does occur in other words, to provide access to remedy. Several of the core international and regional human rights treaties explicitly provide for these elements of remedy; and where they do not, there has been some useful commentary from the relevant human rights commission, courts and United Nations treaty bodies.
- 3. This report summarizes the most relevant provisions, commentary and decisions dealing with State obligations to provide access to remedy under the international and regional human rights systems. It builds upon, and will be further complemented by, detailed research undertaken in support of the Special Representative's work exploring the treatment of the State duty to protect in relation to corporate-related abuse by the United Nations treaty bodies and by the regional systems.
- 4. The State obligation to provide access to remedy is distinct from the individual right to remedy recognized in a number of the international and regional treaties. As noted above, while the State obligation applies to abuse of all applicable rights by third parties, including business, it is unclear how far the individual right to remedy extends to abuses by non-State actors. However, an individual right to remedy has been affirmed for the category of acts covered by the United Nations Basic Principles and Guidelines on the Right to a Remedy and Reparation for Victims of Gross Violations of International Human Rights Law and Serious Violations of International Humanitarian Law, "irrespective of who may ultimately be the bearer of responsibility for the violation". Accordingly, this report also considers the provisions of the United Nations Basic Principles and their possible implications in this area.
- 5. The report begins by briefly outlining the relevance of general remedial principles in the law of State responsibility to State obligations to provide access to remedy in the human rights field (section I). It then considers relevant provisions of the main international human rights treaties, and their interpretation by the respective United Nations treaty bodies (section II). The discussion focuses on States' obligations to take appropriate steps to investigate, punish and redress third party abuse and draws on the series of papers prepared for the Special Representative on the work of the treaty bodies to highlight any business-specific references in the treaties and in the comments made by the relevant treaty bodies. This section also briefly considers other international instruments pertaining to indigenous peoples. The report then discusses the main regional human rights treaties in a similar manner, bearing in mind that further research is being undertaken for the Special Representative on the European and African

⁷ See A/HRC/8/5/Add.1 for a summary of the Special Representative's earlier research papers on the State duty to protect under the core United Nations human rights treaties.

systems (section III).⁸ It concludes with a discussion of the individual right to remedy under the United Nations Basic Principles (section IV).

II. GENERAL REMEDIAL PRINCIPLES IN THE LAW OF STATE RESPONSIBILITY

6. The classic formulation of the State obligation to provide remedy under international law is found in the 1928 decision of the Permanent Court of International Justice (PCIJ) in the *Chorzów Factory* case, in the context of a claim between States: "it is a principle of international law, and even a general conception of law, that any breach of an engagement involves an obligation to make reparation". The Court continued:

"The essential principle ... is that reparation must, as far as possible, wipe out all the consequences of the illegal act and re-establish the situation which would, in all probability, have existed if that act had not been committed. Restitution in kind, or, if this is not possible, payment of a sum corresponding to the value which a restitution in kind would bear ..."¹⁰

- 7. The International Law Commission's draft articles on State responsibility for internationally wrongful acts, 11 which are highly influential but not legally binding, provide that States which are in violation of their international obligations are required not only to cease the offending conduct but also to "make full reparation" for "any damage, whether material or moral"; this may entail individual forms of reparation (such as compensation, restitution, satisfaction) or a combination of forms. 12 The commentary on the draft articles explains that they codify the *Chorzów Factory* rule. 13 These principles have been reiterated by the International Court of Justice (ICJ) in a number of cases, and the *Chorzów Factory* decision has been described as "the cornerstone of international claims for reparations, whether presented by states or other litigants". 14
- 8. The draft articles, like the *Chorzów Factory* case before them, adopt a compensatory approach, and avoid sanctions or penalties like punitive damages; the purpose of a remedy is to place an aggrieved party in the same position they would have been in had the wrongful act not occurred. This remedial approach in the area of State responsibility has heavily influenced conceptions of remedy in international human rights law.

⁸ Detailed research has already been conducted on the Inter-American system. See Cecilia Anicama, "State Responsibilities to Regulate and Adjudicate Corporate Activities under the Inter-American Human Rights System", paper prepared for the Special Representative, April 2008, available at http://www.reports-and-materials.org/State-Responsibilities-under-Inter-American-System-Apr-2008.pdf.

⁹ (1928) PCIJ (ser. A) No. 17, p. 29.

¹⁰ Ibid., p. 47.

¹¹ General Assembly resolution 56/83, Annex.

¹² Art. 31.

See James Crawford (ed.), The International Law Commission's Articles on State Responsibility: Introduction, Text, and Commentaries (2002), pp. 211-214.

¹⁴ Dinah Shelton, "Righting Wrongs: Reparations in the Articles on State Responsibility", *American Journal of International Law* vol. 96 (2002), p. 836. For example, in its Advisory Opinion on the Legal Consequences of the Construction of a Wall in the Occupied Palestinian Territories, the ICJ held that all natural and legal persons affected by the relevant breaches of international human rights and humanitarian law were entitled to reparation: Advisory Opinion of 9 July 2004, paras. 152-153.

9. However, particularly in situations involving international crimes, international human rights law imposes clear obligations on States to prosecute and punish those who commit abuses. In other cases as well, as discussed below, the international and regional human rights institutions have stressed the importance of sanctions, including criminalizing violations of certain rights, and of adequate investigations. This report now considers the international human rights treaties and the State obligations arising under them directly.

III. STATE OBLIGATIONS TO PROVIDE ACCESS TO REMEDY UNDER THE CORE INTERNATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS TREATIES

- 10. This section considers the following international human rights treaties and relevant commentaries by the respective bodies charged with monitoring their implementation: the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (ICERD), the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW), the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CAT), the Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC), the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families (ICRMW), and the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD).
- 11. In each case, provisions and commentary that deal with States' obligations to provide access to remedy in general are considered, with business-specific references noted at the end of each discussion.

A. International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights

General principles

- 12. Article 2 (3) of the ICCPR provides that States parties are required to ensure that "any person" whose Convention rights or freedoms are violated "shall have an effective remedy". ¹⁶ The French and Spanish versions of article 2 (3) would not automatically entail the substantive (as opposed to procedural) aspects of remedy, but in general comment No. 31 (2004) the Human Rights Committee interpreted an "effective remedy" as requiring reparation where appropriate. ¹⁷
- 13. A person seeking such a remedy is entitled to have their claim "determined by competent judicial, administrative or legislative authorities or by any other competent authority provided for by the legal system of the State", ¹⁸ and to have a decision in their favour enforced. As the Special Representative's work on the ICCPR shows, "general comment No. 31 highlights that the HRC views access to such competent authorities as pivotal to States Parties' obligations under the Covenant. It says that it 'attaches importance to States Parties establishing appropriate judicial and administrative mechanisms for

¹⁵ This section draws primarily on the Special Representative's 2007 series of papers on the United Nations human rights treaties and commentaries by the treaty bodies, but also includes relevant developments since those papers were published.

¹⁶ Article 2 (3) can be contrasted with the approach taken in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, article 8 of which provides that "Everyone has the right to an effective remedy by the competent national tribunals for acts violating the fundamental rights granted him by the constitution or by law", but which does not specifically refer to rights under the Declaration.

¹⁷ CCPR/C/21/Rev.1/Add.13, para. 16. "Remedy" has no exact equivalent in French and Spanish; the terms *recours* and *recurso* are commonly used to refer only to the procedural aspects of remedy.

¹⁸ Art. 2 (b).

addressing claims of rights violations under domestic law'. The HRC's commentaries consistently encourage States to make greater efforts to provide forums for claims regarding public and private human rights abuses." ¹⁹

- 14. States are also specifically required to "develop the possibilities of judicial remedy" under article (3) (b). The Human Rights Committee has encouraged this by outlining "the different ways in which the judiciary may effectively assure rights, including through 'direct applicability of the Covenant, application of comparable constitutional or other provisions of law, or the interpretive effect of the Covenant in the application of national law.' Further, in Concluding Observations, the HRC has expressed regret at situations where the Covenant 'has not yet been invoked in the courts or before the administrative authorities (article 2 of the Covenant)."" ²⁰
- 15. As Nowak comments, whether a remedy is effective "may ultimately be determined only on the basis of concrete cases, taking into consideration all relevant circumstances, the respective national legal system and the special features of the substantive right concerned". However, the Human Rights Committee has offered some guidance.
- 16. The Committee has emphasized the centrality of prompt, thorough and effective investigations into allegations of abuse (particularly where they involve threats against the security of the person) by independent and impartial bodies. Indeed, it has said that the failure to establish appropriate procedures to carry out such investigations may constitute a separate breach of the Covenant. Where an investigation reveals that an abuse has occurred, the Committee has recommended that a State should ensure that those responsible are brought to justice; again, failure to do so may constitute a breach of the Covenant in its own right, particularly where those violations are recognized as criminal under international law, such as torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment.²³
- 17. While generally giving States latitude in determining what constitutes an effective remedy, the Committee has said that in cases of "particularly serious" human rights abuses, notably in cases involving violations of the right to life, "purely disciplinary and administrative remedies cannot be deemed to constitute adequate and effective remedies within the meaning of Article 2 (3)". Barriers to the establishment of legal responsibility in such serious cases including doctrines like immunity of a State's officials, the defence of superior orders, and unreasonably short statutory limitation periods should be "removed" and States parties should assist each other in bringing such perpetrators to justice.
- 18. In its general comment No. 32 (2007), the Human Rights Committee has stressed that the right to a fair and public hearing by a competent, independent and impartial tribunal established by law in article 14 (1) of the ICCPR is broad in its scope, applying not only to criminal trials but also to the determination of rights and obligations in a "suit of law" meaning judicial or administrative proceedings "aimed at

Manfred Nowak, UN Covenant on Civil and Political Rights: CCPR Commentary (2nd rev. ed., 2005), p. 65.

¹⁹ "State Responsibilities to Regulate and Adjudicate Corporate Activities under the United Nations' core Human Rights Treaties: Individual Report on the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights", prepared for the Special Representative, June 2007, para. 65, available at http://www.reports-and-materials.org/Ruggie-ICCPR-Jun-2007.pdf.

²⁰ Ibid., para. 68.

²² General comment No. 31, para. 15.

²³ Ibid., para. 18.

²⁴ Bautista v. Colombia, communication No. 563/1993, para. 8.2.

determining rights and obligations" and including, for example, civil claims in the areas of contract, tort and property law, and decisions or proceedings involving public officials that affect their private entitlements, such as social security assessments or decisions about pension benefits (para. 16). Whenever such rights and obligations are being determined, this must be done "at least at one stage of the proceedings" by a competent tribunal:

"The failure of a State party to establish a competent tribunal to determine such rights and obligations or to allow access to such a tribunal in specific cases would amount to a violation of article 14 if such limitations are not based on domestic legislation, are not necessary to pursue legitimate aims such as the proper administration of justice, or are based on exceptions from jurisdiction deriving from international law such, for example, as immunities, or if the access left to an individual would be limited to an extent that would undermine the very essence of the right." (para. 18).

- 19. The Human Rights Committee suggests that a legal cause of action must actually exist for the right to a fair hearing to apply. In other words, while article 14 (1) protects against obstacles to access in relation to existing civil causes of action, it does not appear to support the creation of a new cause of action where none currently exists.
- 20. General comment No. 32 also notes some key features of a fair hearing, which include the avoidance of undue delay, the transparency of the proceedings (which should in principle be conducted orally and publicly), and the right to review by a higher tribunal (in the case of criminal proceedings).
- 21. The Human Rights Committee has stated that "where appropriate, reparation can involve restitution, rehabilitation and measures of satisfaction, such as public apologies, public memorials, guarantees of non-repetition and changes in relevant laws and practices, as well as bringing to justice the perpetrators of human rights violations". ²⁵ While there is no duty to provide it, the Committee considers that "the Covenant generally entails appropriate compensation". It has often recommended changes in States parties' laws or practices beyond the specific remedy for the victim in the case at hand, in order to prevent recurrences. The Human Rights Committee has also emphasized that effective remedies must be "appropriately adapted so as to take account of the special vulnerability of certain categories of persons, including in particular children". ²⁶

Business-specific references

22. The Human Rights Committee has made clear its view that States parties are required under the Covenant to legislate against abuse of the rights of individuals within their territory and/or jurisdiction by private actors, to impose adequate sanctions, and to ensure the existence of appropriate complaints mechanisms, and it has specifically discussed employers in this regard.²⁷ With respect to particular sectors, the Committee has expressed concern about adverse effects on indigenous peoples and minorities caused by extractive and land development activities, and has recommended that States parties take steps

²⁵ General comment No. 31. para. 16.

²⁶ Ibid., para. 15.

²⁷ "State Responsibilities to Regulate and Adjudicate Corporate Activities under the United Nations' core Human Rights Treaties: Individual Report on the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights", op. cit., paras. 96-100.

to regulate and adjudicate activities capable of jeopardizing rights in such situations, including activities affecting access to justice. ²⁸

B. International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights

General principles

- 23. The ICESCR does not contain a specific provision dealing with the State obligation to provide access to remedy for abuses of Covenant rights. However, the general requirement in article 2 (1) providing for the progressive realization of all rights contained in the Covenant "by all appropriate means" has been interpreted by the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR) as implying such an obligation.
- 24. Although the Committee has discussed and indicated support for a wide range of remedies, it has put particular emphasis on judicial remedies: "the Committee considers that, in many cases, the other 'means' used could be rendered ineffective if they are not reinforced or complemented by judicial remedies".²⁹ Administrative remedies may thus be "adequate", provided there is an opportunity for judicial review.³⁰ Whatever remedy is provided, the Committee has stressed that it should be provided in an accessible, affordable, timely, and effective manner.
- 25. With respect to some rights, particularly non-discrimination, the Committee has stated that protection through judicial means is "indispensable", whether the abuse is committed by public or private actors.³¹ The Committee has been at pains to stress that "there is no Covenant right which could not, in the great majority of systems, be considered to possess at least some significant justiciable dimensions ... The adoption of a rigid classification of [economic, social and cultural] rights which puts them, by definition, beyond the reach of the courts would thus be arbitrary and incompatible with the principle that the two sets of human rights are indivisible and interdependent".³² It seems reasonable to conclude that this concern has influenced some of its strong pronouncements in support of judicial remedies.
- 26. In relation to State obligations to provide access to remedy where there has been a violation of article 2 (2) which provides for the non-discriminatory exercise of Covenant rights the Committee has stated in a draft general comment that:³³

"National policies and strategies should provide for the establishment of effective mechanisms and institutions where they do not exist, including administrative authorities, ombudsmen, national human rights institutions, courts and tribunals. These institutions should investigate and address alleged violations relating to article 2 (2), *including actions by private actors*. They should be empowered to provide effective remedies, such as compensation, reparation, restitution, rehabilitation, guarantees of non-repetition, declarations, public apologies, educational programmes and prevention programmes.

²⁸ Ibid., paras. 107-128.

²⁹ General comment No. 9 (1999), para. 3.

³⁰ Ibid., para. 9.

³¹ Ibid.

³² Ibid., para. 10.

Draft general comment No. 20, paras. 36-37 (emphasisis added).

"... States parties are obliged to monitor effectively the implementation of laws and policies to comply with article 2 (2). This includes establishing the necessary monitoring institutions and encouraging other actors such as civil society and the private sector to carry out such a function."

Business-specific references

- 27. Given the number of economic and social rights that relate to the employment setting, it is perhaps not surprising that the Committee has emphasized State obligations to regulate employers with respect to issues including forced and child labour, discrimination-related abuse, safe working conditions, and the right to form and join trade unions.³⁴ The Committee "clearly considers that States parties have a duty to protect employees from abuse of Covenant rights by State and non-State employers, including business enterprises. It highlights that States must play a central role in regulating and adjudicating employers' behaviour, including through enacting and/or enforcing legislation (in some cases criminal) to ensure protection."³⁵
- 28. CESCR has specifically mentioned the importance of States regulating the activities of private providers of social security and other core State functions.³⁶ It has also discussed the importance of remedial measures in the context of extractive and other major infrastructure projects and their impact on indigenous peoples, and has emphasized the importance of providing adequate compensation as well as alternative land to displaced groups.
- 29. On the issue of compensation, it is not entirely clear whether the Committee expects States to ensure that this is paid directly by the private actor(s) involved.³⁷ While general comment No. 17 (2005) seems to indicate this in the context of infringements of intellectual property rights, in concluding observations dealing with individual States parties, the Committee has indicated that it expects States to ensure compensation is provided, but they then seem to have discretion as to whether to require third parties to contribute directly.
- 30. Notably, CESCR has commented on the importance of States seeking to prevent negative impacts by "their own citizens and companies" operating overseas, and to "take steps to influence other third parties" to respect rights "through legal or political means", in accordance with international law. Further, in general comment No. 19 on the right to adequate social security, CESCR recommended that "States parties should extraterritorially protect the right to social security by preventing their own citizens and national entities from violating this right in other countries. Where States parties can take steps to influence third parties (non-State actors) within their jurisdiction to respect the right, through legal or political means, such steps should be taken in accordance with the Charter of the United Nations and applicable international law" (para. 54).

³⁴ "State Responsibilities to Regulate and Adjudicate Corporate Activities under the United Nations core Human Rights Treaties: Individual Report on the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights", prepared for the Special Representative, May 2007, para. 91, available at http://www.reports-and-materials.org/ Ruggie-report-ICESCR-May-2007.pdf.

³⁵ Ibid., para. 113.

³⁶ Ibid., paras. 140-143.

³⁷ Ibid., paras. 72-74.

³⁸ General comment No. 15 (2002), para. 33.

C. International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination

General principles

31. Like the ICCPR, ICERD sets out State obligations to provide access to remedy for violations of Convention rights and freedoms. Article 6 ensures both the procedural and substantive aspects of remedy in providing that:

"States parties shall assure to everyone within their jurisdiction effective protection and remedies, through the competent national tribunals and other State institutions, against any acts of racial discrimination which violate his human rights and fundamental freedoms contrary to this Convention, as well as the right to seek from such tribunals just and adequate reparation or satisfaction for any damage suffered as a result of such discrimination."

- 32. Article 6 contemplates both injunctive relief to prevent abuse (in the reference to "protection") as well as adequate reparation where abuse actually occurs. In discussing the regulatory measures States should take, the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (CERD) has recommended various steps involving the inclusion of certain provisions in national criminal law as well as the amendment of various procedural standards, like the burden of proof, in racial discrimination-related cases.³⁹ The Committee has stated that the obligation that such provisions be "*effectively implemented* by the competent national tribunals and other State institutions' is implicit in article 4 of the Convention, under which State parties 'undertake to adopt immediate and positive measures'".⁴⁰
- 33. To comply with article 6, investigations should be thorough, proper, impartial and effective. ⁴¹ This applies to all relevant institutions (including the police, public prosecutors and the courts). Both civil and criminal proceedings may be relevant but the Committee has made clear its view that the Convention does not require a system of "sequential remedies", which must be followed in all cases. Rather, it has recommended that remedies must be provided within a reasonable time. ⁴²
- 34. Articles 1 (4) and 2 (2) require States to take special measures to ensure the full and equal enjoyment of human rights for particular groups, and CERD has been especially concerned about remedies for "at-risk" or vulnerable groups such as indigenous peoples, migrant workers and minorities such as Roma. In relation to indigenous peoples, CERD has made clear its view that when they are deprived of their lands without their free, prior and informed consent, States are required to provide effective remedies, including the return of such lands. In particular, it has recommended that States ensure that indigenous peoples have equal access to justice by "establishing adequate procedures, and defining clear and just criteria to resolve land claims by indigenous communities. They should do so within the domestic judicial system, while taking due account of relevant indigenous customary laws, and providing interpreters and bilingual counsel for court proceedings". ⁴³

³⁹ "Mapping State Obligations for Corporate Acts: An Examination of the UN Human Rights Treaty System - Individual Report on the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination", prepared for the Special Representative, December 2006, paras. 30-33, available at http://www.business-humanrights.org/Documents/State-Obligations-Corporate-Acts-CERD-18-Dec-2006.pdf.

⁴⁰ Ibid., para. 34.

⁴¹ Ibid., para. 36.

⁴² Ibid., para. 46.

⁴³ Ibid., para, 47.

Business-specific references

The Committee has specifically addressed measures States should take to redress harm (including indirect harm) caused to indigenous peoples by extractive and forestry companies. 44 Significantly, and like CESCR, CERD in recent concluding observations on the reports of individual States parties has encouraged them to take appropriate legislative or administrative measures to prevent "adverse impacts" on the rights of indigenous peoples in other countries from the activities of corporations registered in that State, and has recommended that States parties explore ways to hold such transnational corporations "accountable".45

D. Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women

General principles

CEDAW does not contain a general provision equivalent to those in the ICCPR and ICERD 36. requiring States to provide "effective remedy" for individuals whose rights are violated. However, article 2 (a) of the Convention obliges States "to ensure, through law and other appropriate means, the practical realization" of the principle of non-discrimination between men and women, article 2 (c) requires States "to ensure through competent national tribunals and other public institutions the effective protection of women against any act of discrimination", and article 2 (b) deals with sanctions against perpetrators. The Convention also specifically refers to business in article 2 (e), under which States parties commit "to take all appropriate measures to eliminate discrimination against women by any person, organization or enterprise".

As the Special Representative's work on the Convention has shown: 37.

"the Convention clearly contemplates adjudication of public and private actors to eliminate discrimination and the Committee has spoken of the importance of effective complaints procedures, as well as judicial action in some situations, to protect rights.

"The Committee discusses the use of 'legal measures' to provide 'effective protection', including complaints mechanisms, penal sanctions, civil remedies and compensatory provisions. It expects States parties to take steps not only to prevent abuse by third parties but also to punish and redress abuse. 'Protective measures' for victims (including rehabilitation and support services) are also considered important." 46

The Committee has stressed the importance of access by women to effective complaints mechanisms and reparation, including compensation where appropriate, in relation to workplace

⁴⁴ Ibid., para. 60.

⁴⁵ See concluding observations for Canada, CERD/C/CAN/CO/18, para. 17, and concluding observations for the United States, CERD/C/USA/CO/6, para. 30.

⁴⁶ "State Responsibilities to Regulate and Adjudicate Corporate Activities under the United Nations core Human Rights Treaties: Individual Report on the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women", prepared for the Special Representative, September 2007, paras. 78-79, available at http://www.business-humanrights.org/Documents/Ruggie-report-CEDAW-Sep-2007.pdf.

discrimination, sexual harassment, and especially in situations of public or private violence. It has also stressed the importance of legal aid in ensuring such access is meaningful. The Committee's recommendations apply to all women but they indicate that special attention may need to be given to certain groups, including girls and indigenous women.

Business-specific references

- Beyond article 2 (e) noted above, other Convention provisions do not explicitly mention business but address contexts that are very likely to involve business, including employment, and the provision of health care and financial services. The Committee regularly refers to the need for States parties to combat abuse in the labour market and to regulate a wide range of employers, including small businesses as well as major publicly listed companies, using an array of different regulatory tools. It has also made particular mention of certain industries including health, tourism, apparel, agriculture and the financial services sector.
- 40. The Committee has stressed the particular vulnerabilities of female migrant workers, including with respect to abuse by non-State actors, and recently observed that "States parties should take active measures to prevent, prosecute and punish all migration-related human rights violations that occur under their jurisdiction, whether perpetrated by public authorities or private actors." ⁴⁷

Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Ε. **Degrading Treatment or Punishment**

- Taken together, articles 2 (1) and 16 (1) of the Convention oblige States parties to take action through legislative, administrative, judicial, and other means to effectively prevent torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment. Article 4 requires States parties to criminalize all acts, including attempted acts of, and complicity or participation in, torture (as defined in article 1). It requires them to punish torture by State actors or others acting in an official capacity, including private persons acting with official sanction, and officials who know or have reasonable grounds to believe that such abuses are being carried out by private parties and fail to take appropriate steps to prevent, investigate or punish such abuses. It is not clear whether States are obliged to prosecute legal persons, including corporations, as well as individuals in cases where the accused is a private person acting with official sanction.
- 42. Article 13 deals with the procedural aspects of remedy in requiring that any individual who claims he or she has been subjected to torture in any territory under the jurisdiction of a State party "has the right to complain to, and to have his case promptly and impartially examined by, its competent authorities". 48 Article 12 provides for prompt and impartial investigations. Article 4 provides that penalties must be appropriately severe in order to reflect the grave nature of the crime. In addition, article 14 provides that each State party "shall ensure in its legal system that the victim of an act of torture obtains redress and has an enforceable right to fair and adequate compensation, including the means for as full rehabilitation as possible".
- 43. In its general comment No. 2 (2008), the Committee stated:

"Certain basic guarantees apply to all persons deprived of their liberty. Some of these are specified in the Convention, and the Committee consistently calls upon States parties to use them. The

General recommendation No. 26, para. 25.

⁴⁸ This differs from the references to individual vindication of treaty rights found in the ICCPR and ICERD.

Committee's recommendations concerning effective measures aim to clarify the current baseline and are not exhaustive. Such guarantees include, inter alia, maintaining an official register of detainees, the right of detainees to be informed of their rights, the right promptly to receive independent legal assistance, independent medical assistance, and to contact relatives, the need to establish impartial mechanisms for inspecting and visiting places of detention and confinement, and the availability to detainees and persons at risk of torture and ill-treatment of judicial and other remedies that will allow them to have their complaints promptly and impartially examined, to defend their rights, and to challenge the legality of their detention or treatment."⁴⁹

44. The Committee has expressed concern at the lack of effective State policy to prevent and punish violence against "at-risk" or vulnerable groups like women, children and ethnic and other minorities, including when it is committed by private actors. ⁵⁰ The State action requirement in the Convention means that the Committee has not focused on abuse by private business actors to the same extent as the other treaty bodies. However, it has observed that States are responsible for ensuring that all detention facilities comply with the Convention's guarantees, which by implication must encompass facilities that have been outsourced by the State and are privately run. The Committee noted that:

"each State party should prohibit, prevent and redress torture and ill-treatment in all contexts of custody or control, for example, in prisons, hospitals, schools, institutions that engage in the care of children, the aged, the mentally ill or disabled, in military service, and other institutions as well as contexts where the failure of the State to intervene encourages and enhances the danger of privately inflicted harm." ⁵¹

45. The Convention does not, of course, limit the international responsibility that States or individuals can incur for perpetrating torture and other related crimes under international customary law or other treaties - notably the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court.

F. Convention on the Rights of the Child

General principles

- 46. The CRC does not contain a general provision dealing with the State obligation to provide access to remedy. However, it contains various provisions addressing specific aspects of access to remedy, particularly judicial remedy, including in article 9 (2) (the opportunity for an affected child to participate in separation proceedings), article 12 (the opportunity for a child to be heard in any judicial proceedings that are held), article 19 (2) (judicial involvement in cases of violence against children), article 37 (d) (the opportunity for prompt access to a court to challenge any detention order), and article 40 (2) (b) (iii) (the opportunity for prompt penal proceedings).
- 47. In general comment No. 5 (2003), the Committee on the Rights of the Child stated that "for rights to have meaning, effective remedies must be available to redress violations", and that the right to an effective remedy is implicit in the Convention.⁵² The Committee considers that States parties must "give

⁵⁰ "Mapping State Obligations for Corporate Acts: An Examination of the UN Human Rights Treaty System - Individual Report on the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment", prepared for the Special Representative, December 2007, pp. 7-9, available at http://www.reports-and-materials.org/Ruggie-report-Convention-against-Torture-Dec-2007.pdf.

⁴⁹ CAT/C/GC/2, para. 13.

⁵¹ General comment No. 2, para. 15.

⁵² CRC/GC/2003/5, para. 24.

particular attention to ensuring that there are effective, child-sensitive procedures available to children and their representatives" and that such procedures should include "access to independent complaints procedures and to the courts with necessary legal and other assistance". (These concerns recur in general comments Nos. 8 and 9.) Where a violation of a Convention right is found, "there should be appropriate reparation, including compensation, and, where needed, measures to promote physical and psychological recovery, rehabilitation and reintegration". Relevantly, general comment No. 5 also stresses incorporation of the Convention into domestic law.

48. The Optional Protocol on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography contains detailed provisions requiring changes to national criminal law, and refers to compensation for victims as well as penalties for perpetrators. The Committee has expressed concern at reducing penalties where compensation is available and has called for separation between reparation and penalties to ensure perpetrators are held to account.⁵³ The Optional Protocol also requires States parties to adopt measures to ensure recovery and reintegration for victims.

Business-specific references

- 49. According to the Special Representative's work on the CRC, the Committee's commentaries imply that access to remedial mechanisms and appropriate reparation should follow abuses by State and non-State actors alike, including business enterprises. With respect to criminal sanctions, in accordance with article 32 of the Convention, the Committee has called for prosecution and punishment of private actors engaged in economic exploitation or discrimination, trafficking or violence against children, and has said that punishments should be well publicized so as to act as a deterrent.
- 50. The Committee has focused on the issue of businesses carrying out "State functions", and has stressed that States must ensure that non-State service providers, including business, act in accordance with the Convention.⁵⁴ The Committee has also discussed the importance of regulating media and Internet companies, and various types of employers, in ensuring the effective implementation of Convention rights.
- 51. The Optional Protocol on the sale of children requires States parties to ensure that complainants have access to adequate procedures to seek compensation from those "legally responsible" under article 9. The Committee has encouraged States parties to extend liability under the Optional Protocol to legal persons, pursuant to article 3 (4), which provides that "subject to the provisions of its national law, each State party shall take measures, where appropriate, to establish the liability of legal persons for offences established in paragraph 1 of the present article. Subject to the legal principles of the State party, such liability of legal persons may be criminal, civil or administrative".

-

⁵³ See "State Responsibilities to Regulate and Adjudicate Corporate Activities under the United Nations core Human Rights Treaties: Individual Report on the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child and its Optional Protocols", prepared for the Special Representative, July 2007, para. 131, available at http://www.business-humanrights.org/Documents/Ruggie-report-Convention-on-Rights-of-Child-Jul-2007.pdf.

⁵⁴ See general comment No. 5, op. cit., paras. 42-43. The general comment draws States parties' attention to the recommendations from the 2002 day of general discussion on the private sector as service providers.

G. International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families

General principles

- 52. Article 83 of the ICRMW sets out States parties' obligations in exactly the same terms as article 2 (3) of the ICCPR, that is, by requiring States to ensure that "any person" whose Convention rights or freedoms are violated "shall have an effective remedy". Recognizing that migrant workers face particular problems in enforcing their rights as they may not be allowed to stay in a host State's territory once their contract of employment expires, the Committee on Migrant Workers (CMW) has recommended that migrant workers be allowed "to stay in the country [of employment] for the time necessary to seek remedies for unpaid wages and benefits". The Committee also recommended that States "should consider offering legal services to migrant workers in legal proceedings related to employment and migration". The Committee further recommended that States "establish effective and accessible channels which would allow all migrant workers to lodge complaints of violations of their rights without fear of retaliation on the grounds that they may be in an irregular situation".
- 53. Article 18 of the Convention provides that "migrant workers ... shall have the right to equality with nationals of the State concerned before the courts and tribunals". According to the Committee, "Article 18 does not apply only to a situation where migrant workers seek a remedy for violations under the Convention, but rather to any situation before courts and tribunals". ⁵⁶
- 54. The CMW has recommended special attention be given to protect the rights of migrant women, particularly domestic workers.⁵⁷ Similarly, OHCHR has highlighted the plight of unaccompanied migrant children, arguing that States should ensure that such children, and the children of migrant workers, are given equal opportunities to exercise their rights. OHCHR's comments apparently contemplate States regulating private as well as public employers in order to ensure the full enjoyment of the rights of migrant children.⁵⁸

Business-specific references

55. Article 68 of the Convention specifically provides for the imposition of effective sanctions on persons, groups or entities that organize, operate, or assist in organizing or operating illegal movements of migrant workers, or that use violence, threats or intimidation against migrant workers. This obligation appears to extend to activities by business enterprises engaged in trafficking or employing trafficked migrant workers. With respect to specific businesses, the Committee has emphasized the importance of adequate regulation, including licensing, of recruitment agencies; it has also noted the importance of

Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, "High-Level Dialogue on International Migration and Development - Key OHCHR Messages", August 2006.

⁵⁵ A/61/120, paras. 17 and 15 (f). See also "Mapping State Obligations for Corporate Acts: An Examination of the UN Human Rights Treaty System - Individual Report on the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families", prepared for the Special Representative, January 2007, paras. 45-46, available at http://www.business-humanrights.org/Documents/SRSG-report-migrant-workers-Jan-2007.pdf.

⁵⁶ "Mapping State Obligations for Corporate Acts: An Examination of the UN Human Rights Treaty System - Individual Report on the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families", para. 49.

⁵⁷ Ibid, para. 52.

⁵⁹ Ibid., para, 41.

regular monitoring and inspection of workplaces, particularly in the domestic and agricultural sectors. In the case of domestic workers, the CMW has recommended in concluding observations that a State party should ensure that such workers have access to a mechanism to report alleged abuse by their employers, and that all cases of abuse be investigated and the perpetrators sanctioned.⁶⁰

H. Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities

- 56. As one of the most recent international human rights treaties, the CRPD explicitly mentions business in article 4 (1) (e), which requires States parties to "take all appropriate measures to eliminate discrimination on the basis of disability by any person, organization or private enterprise."
- 57. The CRPD requires States parties to make provision for effective access to justice for persons with disabilities (which is distinct from a general obligation to provide access to remedy for violations of Convention rights). Article 13 provides that:
 - "1. States parties shall ensure effective access to justice for persons with disabilities on an equal basis with others, including through the provision of procedural and age-appropriate accommodations, in order to facilitate their effective role as direct and indirect participants, including as witnesses, in all legal proceedings, including at investigative and other preliminary stages.
 - "2. In order to help to ensure effective access to justice for persons with disabilities, States parties shall promote appropriate training for those working in the field of administration of justice, including police and prison staff."
- 58. The Convention also details the rights of persons with disabilities in the context of employment, referring in article 27 (1) (b) to the State obligation to "Protect the rights of persons with disabilities, on an equal basis with others, to just and favourable conditions of work, including ... the redress of grievances".
- 59. It remains to be seen what views the newly established Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities will offer with respect to State obligations to provide access to remedy for business-related abuse.

I. International instruments pertaining to the rights of indigenous peoples

- 60. In discussing corporate-related abuse, the treaty bodies often pay particular attention to the special protections that may need to be afforded to indigenous peoples under the main international human rights treaties. More detailed provisions elaborating on indigenous peoples' human rights can be found in two other key international instruments.
- 61. International Labour Organization Convention No. 169 concerning Indigenous and Tribal Peoples in Independent Countries provides in article 4 that special measures "shall be adopted as appropriate" by States parties to safeguard the rights of indigenous and tribal peoples. In terms of the substantive aspects of remedy, it contains, in articles 15 and 16, several provisions relating to compensation for harm suffered through exploration, or use of resources, on indigenous and tribal peoples' lands, and for their removal from such lands where return is not possible. Under article 20, States parties are required to ensure that the rights of indigenous employees are effectively protected, including ensuring "that they are fully informed of their rights under labour legislation and of the means of redress available to them".

_

⁶⁰ Concluding observations for Mexico, CMW/C/MEX/CO/1, para. 35.

- While ILO Convention No. 169 has only a small number of parties, there has been much broader support among the international community for the recent, in itself non-binding, United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples. The Declaration goes into more detail than the Convention with respect to the appropriate substantive remedies for the loss of indigenous peoples' lands or resources, or harm suffered through the use of such lands and resources, without their free, prior and informed consent in articles 10, 28 and 32. Under article 8, States are expected to provide effective mechanisms to prevent and provide redress for actions that violate the right of indigenous peoples not to be subjected to forced assimilation or destruction of their culture. Under article 11, States are also expected to provide redress where indigenous cultural property is appropriated without the free, prior and informed consent of the peoples involved.
- 63. The Declaration contains an overarching provision dealing with access to remedy, stating in article 40 that:

"Indigenous peoples have the right to access to, and prompt decision through, just and fair procedures for the resolution of conflicts and disputes with States or other parties, as well as to effective remedies for all infringements of their individual and collective rights. Such a decision shall give due consideration to the customs, traditions, rules and legal systems of the indigenous peoples concerned and international human rights."

J. Summary

- 64. Various procedural and substantive aspects of States' obligations to provide access to remedy for human rights abuses are addressed in the main international human rights treaties. Some treaties explicitly require States to provide remedy for abuse, although States generally have discretion in how to fulfil this obligation; in other cases, the treaty bodies have provided some useful guidance about what individual treaties appears to contemplate in this regard.
- 65. There are some common strands in the approaches of the various treaty bodies to State obligations to provide access to remedy for human rights abuses whether committed by public or private actors. A number have emphasized the importance of:
 - Conducting prompt, thorough and fair investigations
 - Providing access to prompt, effective and independent remedial mechanisms, established through judicial, administrative, legislative and other appropriate means
 - Imposing appropriate sanctions, including criminalizing conduct and pursuing prosecutions where abuses amount to international crimes
 - Providing a range of forms of appropriate reparation, such as compensation, restitution, rehabilitation and changes in relevant laws
- 66. Several treaty bodies have also stressed the need for special attention to be paid to "at-risk" or vulnerable groups potentially including women, children, indigenous peoples and other minorities to ensure that they have access to effective remedies that are appropriately tailored to their needs. This is complemented in the case of indigenous peoples by other international instruments dealing specifically with their rights.

- 67. Although some of the newer treaties expressly contemplate States taking steps to eliminate abuse by business enterprises, and even establishing liability for legal persons, ⁶¹ there remains a lack of clarity as to the steps States should take to hold companies accountable. Particular areas that would benefit from greater clarity include whether States should impose liability on companies themselves, in addition to natural persons acting on the entity's behalf; when States are expected to provide individuals with civil causes of action against companies (i.e. separate from criminal sanctions and going beyond administrative complaints mechanisms); and whether and to what extent States should hold companies liable for alleged abuses occurring overseas. The comments by CESCR and CERD in this respect offer some guidance, although a number of points remain unclear.
- 68. Some types of companies, rights, and victims have been referred to more frequently than others by the treaty bodies. For example, several of them have emphasized that States should:
 - Protect employees' rights in both public and private settings and establish effective complaints mechanisms for employment-related grievances
 - Minimize the potential for extractive companies to impair the ability of communities affected by their activities, especially indigenous peoples, to access remedial mechanisms
 - In situations where "State functions" have been privatized, ensure that effective systems are in place to remedy any abuse by the relevant private companies involved
- 69. These and other implications of the State obligation to provide access to remedy for corporaterelated abuse under the core international human rights treaties would benefit from further attention and elaboration.

IV. STATE OBLIGATIONS TO PROVIDE ACCESS TO REMEDY UNDER REGIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS INSTRUMENTS

- 70. This section surveys the situation under the main regional human rights treaties, namely the American Convention on Human Rights, European Convention on Human Rights and the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights.
- 71. The discussion of the Inter-American system draws on an analysis of the State duty to protect against human rights abuses by business under that system previously prepared for the Special Representative. Similar research is currently being conducted in support of the Special Representative's work into the European and African regional human rights systems, including States' obligations to provide access to remedy. This section therefore deals first with the Inter-American system, and then discusses some of the general principles underlying the remedial approaches in the European and African systems.

A. American Convention on Human Rights

General principles

72. Under article 1 (1) of the American Convention on Human Rights, States parties are required to undertake to "respect" and "ensure" the rights contained in the Convention with respect to all persons

-

⁶¹ See para. 51 above.

subject to their jurisdiction. ⁶² In its judgement in its first contentious case, *Velásquez Rodriguez*, the Inter-American Court of Human Rights analysed what the obligation to "ensure" rights means:

"This obligation implies the duty of States Parties to organize the governmental apparatus and, in general, all the structures through which public power is exercised, so that they are capable of juridically ensuring the free and full enjoyment of human rights. As a consequence of this obligation, the States must prevent, investigate and punish any violation of the rights recognized by the Convention and, moreover, if possible attempt to restore the right violated and provide compensation as warranted for damages resulting from the violation.

. . .

"This duty to prevent includes all those means of a legal, political, administrative and cultural nature that promote the protection of human rights and ensure that any violations are treated as illegal acts, which, as such, may lead to the punishment of those responsible and the obligation to indemnify the victims for damages. It is not possible to make a detailed list of all such measures, since they vary with the law and the conditions of each State party." ⁶³

- 73. While the case concerned violations by State-sponsored forces, the judgement also noted that States have similar obligations to prevent or respond to private acts that are not directly attributable to the State.
- 74. Article 25 (1) of the American Convention on Human Rights guarantees the right of *amparo* a procedure for obtaining judicial review of an executive act affecting an individual that allegedly violates domestic legal norms, similar to the common law habeas corpus action and extends its reach to alleged breaches of the Convention.⁶⁴ It provides that:

"Everyone has the right to simple and prompt recourse, or any other effective recourse, to a competent court or tribunal for protection against acts that violate his fundamental rights recognized by the constitution or laws of the State concerned or by this Convention, even though such violation may have been committed by persons acting in the course of their official duties."

75. The Inter-American Commission on Human Rights has emphasized that article 25 requires access to effective judicial remedy for the protection of fundamental rights, meaning that the tribunal must reach a reasoned conclusion on the merits of the claim. 65 Under article 25, States parties are also required to

⁶² The Convention is one of the two main human rights instruments adopted by the Organization of American States (OAS). The other is the non-binding American Declaration of the Rights and Duties of Man, which applies to all OAS member States, including those which have not ratified the American Convention on Human Rights.

^{63 (1988) 1} Inter-Am Ct HR (ser. C) No. 4, paras. 166, 177.

⁶⁴ The American Declaration also speaks about the right to access national courts in article XVIII, as well as providing for the right of *amparo*: "Every person may resort to the courts to ensure respect for his legal rights. There should likewise be available to him a simple, brief procedure whereby the courts will protect him from acts of authority that, to his prejudice, violate any fundamental constitutional rights." Note that article 8 of the UDHR resulted from a proposal put by Mexico during the drafting of the Declaration that *amparo* should be protected by its provisions. Mary Ann Glendon, "The Forgotten Crucible: The Latin American Influence on the Universal Human Rights Idea", *Harvard Human Rights Journal*, vol. 16 (2003), p. 38.

⁶⁵ The Commission processes individual petitions from victims of human rights abuses and, where it finds an abuse has occurred, issues recommendations to the relevant State about measures to redress the abuse and prevent future violations. Where a State fails to implement those recommendations, and where it has submitted to the contentious jurisdiction of the Court, the Commission may refer the case to the Court for a binding judgement.

undertake to develop the possibility of judicial remedies, and to ensure that the competent authorities shall enforce such remedies when granted. Neither the Court nor the Commission has interpreted article 25 (1) as creating an individual right to establish the criminal or civil liability of alleged human rights abusers.

76. Article 8 (1) contains a general guarantee of the right to a fair hearing in both civil and criminal cases:

"Every person has the right to a hearing, with due guarantees and within a reasonable time, by a competent, independent, and impartial tribunal, previously established by law, in the substantiation of any accusation of a criminal nature made against him or for the determination of his rights and obligations of a civil, labour, fiscal, or any other nature."

- 77. Article 63 provides that if the Court finds that there has been a violation of the Convention, it shall rule, if appropriate, that fair compensation be paid to the victim. The Court may also adopt provisional measures. With respect to the exhaustion of domestic remedies, the Commission has stressed that it is not a "court of fourth instance", but it has also recognized a number of exceptions to the rule, including where domestic legislation does not provide adequate protection, where access to remedy has been denied, or where there has been unwarranted delay. As in the European system, these exceptions can be proven through evidence of a pattern of gross violations that have gone unremedied. The Court has stated that lack of legal representation can also constitute an exception in certain circumstances.
- 78. The Commission has developed a body of decisions upholding the right of the individual victim to know the truth about violations of their human rights, including the identity of those who committed them. The Court's emphasis on investigation and access to information in its decisions is not surprising given that the majority of the contentious cases brought before it have involved disappearances, torture and extrajudicial killings in situations where many of the States involved had granted amnesties to the perpetrators of these abuses.⁶⁶

Business-specific references

79. As noted above, the Court has clearly held that the State duty to protect under the Convention extends to investigating, punishing and redressing abuse by "third parties" or "private persons", and has referred to the duty in situations likely to involve businesses. The Commission has made clear that the Convention can be relied on by individuals in relation to State failures to adequately prevent, investigate, punish or redress abuse by private actors, specifically including corporations. It has considered the impact of business operations in situations involving violations of indigenous peoples' rights, threats to an individual's physical integrity, including where this arises as a result of environmental harm, and, increasingly, in situations implicating economic and social rights and the rights of the child. The Commission has also moved from ordering precautionary measures focused on the suspension or cancellation of licences by the State to include measures that require the continued involvement of the relevant corporation in monitoring and mitigating its impacts.

-

⁶⁶ The Court has begun to expand its consideration of social and economic rights under article 26 of the Convention and under the 1988 Additional Protocol in the Area of Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (Protocol of San Salvador).

⁶⁷ The following discussion draws on Anicama, op. cit., pp. 10-12. The Court has not explicitly used the term "companies", with the exception of Judge Antônio Cançado Trindade in a separate opinion in a case involving provisional measures ordered against Ecuador.

- 80. The Commission has emphasized the importance of protecting indigenous peoples' interests in their lands and natural resources indeed, this is the main context in which it has discussed State responsibilities with respect to corporate-related human rights abuse. The Commission has stressed that States should ensure, where business operations affect indigenous lands or peoples, that the relevant lands are appropriately identified and demarcated, that the indigenous peoples involved are consulted in all matters affecting their interests (including through the provision of adequate translation services where necessary), and that irreparable harm is not caused to their identity or rights.
- 81. The Court has ordered provisional measures in cases where the State has failed to adequately protect indigenous peoples' rights, including against the effects of third parties' commercial operations. The Court has stressed the importance of environmental and social impact assessments in the context of major resource and extractive projects, and the responsibility of States to ensure that such assessments are carried out in accordance with relevant international standards and best practices, while also taking into account cultural considerations. Such assessments should be carried out in advance of any rights to land being granted and should consider the cumulative impact of proposed projects on affected communities.

B. European Convention on Human Rights

- 82. Article 13 of the European Convention on Human Rights provides: "Everyone whose rights and freedoms as set forth in this Convention are violated shall have an effective remedy before a national authority notwithstanding that the violation has been committed by persons acting in an official capacity". Summarizing the views of the European Court of Human Rights, Shelton explains that: "the attributes of an effective remedy include institutional independence of the remedial body from the authority responsible for the violation, ability to invoke the Convention guarantees in question, capability of the remedial body of affording redress, and effectiveness in fact." 69
- 83. The broad guarantee in article 13 is linked to the more specific requirements relating to habeas corpus actions in article 5 (4), compensation for unlawful arrest in article 5 (5), and access to justice, which the European Court of Human Rights has inferred from the fair hearing guarantee in article 6 (1), which article provides: "In the determination of his civil rights and obligations or of any criminal charge against him, everyone is entitled to a fair and public hearing within a reasonable time by an independent and impartial tribunal established by law."
- 84. The Court has held that a complainant must have a "bona fide" opportunity to have their case heard and, where appropriate, to have reparations assessed. States are entitled to impose reasonable restrictions on access to the courts to ensure a functioning system of justice (for example, through statutes of limitations, or the requirement of legal representation), but they must not impair the fundamental essence of the right to a fair hearing. The Court has held that where legal representation is required by law, or where the law is so complicated as to make legal advice essential, then the State must provide it. For example, in a case involving two campaigners from Greenpeace who were successfully sued by McDonalds, the Court held that the failure of the United Kingdom to provide them with legal aid "had

⁶⁸ Saramaka People v. Suriname, Preliminary Objection, Merits, Reparations and Costs, Judgement of 28 November 2007, (ser. C) No. 172, para. 129; Interpretation of the Judgement of Preliminary Objections, Merits, Reparations and Costs, Judgement of 12 August 2008, (ser. C) No. 185, paras. 15-22.

⁶⁹ Dinah Shelton, *Remedies in International Human Rights Law* (2nd ed., 2005), p. 123. The following discussion of the European system draws significantly on Shelton.

⁷⁰ Airey v. Ireland, (1979-80) 2 EHRR 214.

deprived them of the opportunity to present their case effectively before the court and contributed to an unacceptable inequality of arms" in contravention of article 6 (1).⁷¹

- 85. Article 6 (1) does not mandate judicial consideration: at least where civil rights or obligations are at issue, an initial determination may be made by an administrative body, provided that that body complies with article 6 (1) requirements, or by a private body, provided there exists a right of appeal to a body complying with article 6 (1). Thus the remedy provided by a State may also be administrative or legislative, but it must be effective. In a series of cases in the 1990s against Turkey, the Court found violations of the broad guarantee in article 13 in the consistent absence of an effective remedy at the national level including the State's failure to investigate alleged abuses, its failure to prosecute alleged offenders and its failure to provide compensation.
- 86. In other cases, the Court has concluded that, for the purposes of article 13, the nature of the right at issue will have implications for the nature of the remedy that must be provided. For example, where a case involves the protection of the right to life, or the prohibition on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, then the State must ensure an effective investigation that is capable of leading to the identification, prosecution and punishment of those responsible.⁷³
- 87. While parties before the European Court of Human Rights are expected to have exhausted national remedies, there is no obligation to have recourse to remedies that are inadequate or ineffective, or where there are "special circumstances" like the routine passivity of national authorities in the face of serious allegations. ⁷⁴ The Court has said that due allowance must be made for the fact that the exhaustion of domestic remedies rule is being applied in human rights proceedings, meaning it should be applied in a flexible manner and "without excessive formalism".
- 88. It should be noted that article 47 of the European Charter of Fundamental Rights, which is currently not legally binding but is contained in Part II of the draft European Union Constitution, incorporates the requirements of both articles 6 (1) and 13, as well as specifically providing for legal aid where that is "necessary to ensure effective access to justice".

C. African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights

89. Article 7 of the African Charter states that:

"Every individual shall have the right to have his cause heard. This comprises: (a) the right to an appeal to competent national organs against acts violating his fundamental rights as recognized and guaranteed by conventions, laws, regulations and customs in force ..."

90. This provision appears to take the obligation on States parties to provide access to "competent national organs" for individuals to vindicate their rights and to extend it beyond the African Charter to other treaties dealing with fundamental rights and freedoms.⁷⁵

⁷³ Shelton, Remedies in International Human Rights Law, op. cit., pp. 128-130.

⁷¹ Quoted in Andrew Clapham, Human Rights Obligations of Non-State Actors (2006) p. 385.

⁷² Ibid., p. 384.

⁷⁴ Ibid., pp. 124-130.

⁷⁵ In comparison, article 9 of the Arab Charter on Human Rights provides that "everyone within the territory of the State has a guaranteed right to a legal remedy", but it is not clear that this extends beyond violations of existing national laws. The Charter entered into force in March 2008 and has been controversial in parts. Note also that the Inter-American Court may consider any human rights treaty that is applicable to the American States in its advisory jurisdiction.

- 91. Article 26 requires States parties to guarantee the independence of their courts and to allow "the establishment and improvement of appropriate national institutions entrusted with the promotion and protection of the rights and freedoms guaranteed by the present Charter". The African Commission has emphasized that States are expected to conduct effective investigations into alleged violations, and ensure the provision of a fair trial.⁷⁶
- 92. The procedural exhaustion requirement in articles 50 and 56 (5) of the Charter is "the one condition most frequently invoked and contested by the parties before the African Commission". The Commission has stated that national remedies must be "available, effective and sufficient" to be considered. To be available, the remedy must be evident and a claimant must be able to pursue it without impediments; to be effective, the substantive right must be adequately provided for in national law; and to be sufficient, the remedy must offer at least the prospect of success. Again, a pattern of persistent violations that have not been redressed can constitute evidence of inadequate domestic remedies.
- 93. The Commission has made clear that States have positive obligations under the Charter to prevent and sanction third party abuses of human rights. It has held that the decision of the Inter-American Court in *Velásquez Rodriguez* is of direct relevance in the African context, specifically, in interpreting article 1 of the Charter, which requires States parties to "recognize the rights, duties and freedoms enshrined in the Charter and ... undertake to adopt legislative and other measures to give effect to them". A State may breach its obligations where it fails to exercise the necessary care to prevent abuse by private actors, or fails to take the necessary steps to investigate, punish and redress abuses where they occur including restoring the right that has been violated and providing compensation. 80
- 94. The best known application of these principles in the context of corporate-related abuse is the decision by the Commission on a communication concerning Nigeria's alleged failure to protect against abuse by an oil consortium comprised of State-owned and private enterprises. The Commission found that the State had failed in its duty to protect the affected individuals from abuse by non-State actors. It said that the duty requires States to create and maintain an appropriate legal and regulatory framework enabling individuals to freely realize their rights, including by ensuring that they have access to remedy. Among other measures, the Commission recommended more effective and independent oversight of the petroleum industry.

⁷⁶ Shelton, *Remedies in International Human Rights Law*, op. cit., p. 142. The African Court on Human and Peoples' Rights has recently begun hearing its first contentious case. Under the 2008 Protocol on the Statute of the African Court of Justice and Human Rights, the African Court on Human and Peoples' Rights will merge with the AU Court of Justice to form a new institution, which will assume jurisdiction over any human rights cases currently under consideration by the African Court.

Nsongurua Udombana, "So Far, So Fair: The Local Remedies Rule in the Jurisprudence of the African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights", *American Journal of International Law*, vol. 97 (2003), p. 2.

Shelton, *Remedies in International Human Rights Law*, op. cit., p. 142. According to at least one commentator, the Commission has not applied the rule as consistently as might be hoped. See Udombana, op. cit.

⁷⁹ Zimbabwe Human Rights NGO Forum v. Zimbabwe, Communication No. 245/2002 (May 2006), para. 144.

⁸⁰ Ibid., para. 146.

⁸¹ SERAC v. Nigeria, Communication No. 155/96 (October 2001).

D. Summary

- 95. In considering States' general obligations to provide access to remedy for human rights abuses, the regional human rights commissions and courts have focused on a number of key issues, including the meaning of a "fair hearing" and when practical matters, like inadequate legal aid or representation, may constitute unacceptable barriers to remedy. In applying the rule requiring exhaustion of domestic remedies to proceedings before them, they have also gone into some detail about when, and what kind of, failures at the national level will vitiate this requirement including ongoing State passivity in the face of persistent allegations.
- 96. With respect to corporate-related abuse, as noted above, further research is being carried out into the European and African systems. But as the study on the Inter-American system conducted for the Special Representative shows, some consideration has been given to steps that States should take to prevent, and also to investigate, punish and redress abuse by private actors. For example, the Inter-American Commission has considered the impact of business operations in situations involving violations of indigenous peoples' rights, threats to an individual's physical integrity (including where this arises as a result of environmental harm), and, increasingly, in situations implicating economic and social rights and the rights of the child.
- 97. The Inter-American Court has also dealt with State responsibility for third party abuse in the context of violations of indigenous peoples' rights, and has emphasized the importance of consultation and the carrying out of environmental and social impact assessments prior to project approval being granted. However, these and other issues concerning States' obligations to provide access to remedy for corporate-related abuse would benefit from further consideration and guidance by the regional human rights commissions and courts.

V. THE INDIVIDUAL RIGHT TO REMEDY IN SITUATIONS OF GROSS HUMAN RIGHTS VIOLATIONS

98. The United Nations Basic Principles and Guidelines on the Right to a Remedy and Reparation for Victims of Gross Violations of International Human Rights Law and Serious Violations of International Humanitarian Law were adopted in 2005, first by the Commission on Human Rights, and subsequently in a resolution of the General Assembly, giving them an authoritative, if not legally binding, force. The preamble indicates that they are intended to reiterate States' existing obligations under the main international and regional human rights treaties, international humanitarian law conventions, and other relevant sources of international law, to provide access to remedy for gross human rights violations and serious violations of international humanitarian law. The Basic Principles also provide for an individual right to remedy in such cases, "irrespective of who may ultimately be the bearer of responsibility for the violation", and thus extend to third party, including corporate-related, abuses.

⁸² An important precursor was the United Nations Declaration of Basic Principles of Justice for Victims of Crime and Abuse of Power, adopted by the General Assembly in 1985 (resolution 40/34, annex), which focused on remedies for victims of crimes committed by non-State actors under national law and on governmental abuse of power.

⁸³ See, generally, International Commission of Jurists, The Right to a Remedy and to Reparation for Gross Human Rights Violations: A Practitioners' Guide (2006).

Principle 3 (c). With respect to human rights abuses committed by third parties that do not amount to gross violations, however, the content of the right to remedy is less clear, and it will be necessary to look to the relevant source of the State obligation (usually the relevant treaty provision).

99. This section outlines the understanding of "gross violations" that shaped the drafting of the Basic Principles, and then discusses their key provisions and notes their potential implications for situations involving corporate-related abuse.

A. Gross violations

100. In his progress report in 1993, when the draft principles applied only to gross violations of international human rights law, the initial drafter, Theodor van Boven, explained that:

"While under a number of international instruments any violation of provisions of these instruments may entail a right to an appropriate remedy, the present study focuses on gross violations of human rights as distinct from other violations. No agreed definition exists of the term 'gross violations of human rights'. It appears that the word 'gross' qualifies the term 'violations' and indicates the serious character of the violations but that the word "gross" is also related to the type of human right that is being violated."

101. After reviewing relevant sources, he concluded that the types of acts that would almost always constitute "gross violations" included "at least the following: genocide; slavery and slave-like practices; summary or arbitrary executions; torture and cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment; enforced disappearance; arbitrary and prolonged detention; deportation or forcible transfer of population; and systematic discrimination, in particular based on race or gender". However, as the inclusion of "systematic discrimination" indicates, gross violations may also arise from large-scale and systematic violations of other rights. Thus, there is no accepted list of what can constitute gross violations, and later drafts of the Basic Principles did not attempt to define them.⁸⁶

B. State obligations and individual rights

- 102. The Basic Principles stress States' core obligations to respect, protect, and ensure all international human rights and international humanitarian law, which obviously goes beyond the issue of providing access to remedy (Principles 1-3). They also reiterate the obligation on States to investigate, prosecute and punish violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law, where the latter amount to international crimes, and to cooperate with other States in bringing perpetrators to account (Principles 4-5).
- 103. Principle 8 defines who can be considered a "victim", including who may be considered an "indirect victim":

"Victims are persons who individually or collectively suffered harm, including physical or mental injury, emotional suffering, economic loss or substantial impairment of their fundamental rights, through acts or omissions that constitute gross violations of international human rights law, or serious violations of international humanitarian law. Where appropriate, and in accordance with

_

⁸⁵ E/CN.4/Sub.2/1993/8, para. 8.

⁸⁶ Similarly, with respect to "serious violations of international humanitarian law" there is no accepted list but they would certainly include the following: grave breaches of the Geneva Conventions; war crimes (as provided for in the Additional Protocols to the Conventions); breaches of a number of other related treaties, like those on the protection of cultural property and on land mines; and other relevant principles of customary international law. While still a large field, there is greater codification of what might constitute serious violations of international humanitarian law than is possible in respect of gross violations of international human rights law, where potentially all rights might be implicated if the harm is large-scale and systematic enough.

domestic law, the term "victim" also includes the immediate family or dependants of the direct victim and persons who have suffered harm in intervening to assist victims in distress or to prevent victimization."

- 104. This definition goes beyond what is stated or assumed in many of the core international human rights law treaties namely, that a victim typically is an individual who is the direct "target" of a violation. But the definition in the Basic Principles reflects international jurisprudence, particularly with respect to cases involving killings and disappearances.⁸⁷
- 105. Principle 11 sets out the three core remedial rights of victims "as provided for under international law": 88
 - (a) Equal and effective access to justice;
 - (b) Adequate, effective and prompt reparation for harm suffered; and
 - (c) Access to relevant information concerning violations and reparation mechanisms.
- 106. In defining "access to justice", Principle 12 provides that victims "shall have equal access to an effective judicial remedy as provided for under international law", as well as referring to administrative and other relevant domestic mechanisms. States should "provide proper assistance to victims" and, in addition to individual justice, should endeavour to develop procedures for group claims and access to international mechanisms as appropriate (Principles 12-14).
- 107. The Basic Principles state that victims should be provided with "adequate, effective and prompt reparation" that is proportional to the harm suffered, which may include restitution, compensation, rehabilitation, satisfaction, and guarantees of non-repetition (Principles 15-23). With respect to where the responsibility for providing reparation lies, Principle 15 provides that "in cases where a person, a legal person, or other entity is found liable for reparation to a victim, such party should provide reparation to the victim or compensate the State if the State has already provided reparation to the victim." States are expected to ensure that reparation decisions are enforced, including in cases involving foreign judgements (Principle 17).
- 108. The qualification noted above that under Principles 11 and 12 victims are entitled to remedy "as provided for under international law" may reflect a desire on the part of some States to emphasize that the Basic Principles do not expand the existing scope of State obligations to provide access to remedy for gross violations of international human rights law and serious violations of international humanitarian law. However, they are certainly indicative of an enhanced concern on the part of the international community to ensure access to remedy for victims of gross human rights violations, and may reflect

_

⁸⁷ See International Commission of Jurists, op. cit., pp. 33-42.

While access to information has usually been treated as an aspect of access to justice, or indeed as a substantive violation of the right not to be subjected to torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment, it is included here as a stand-alone right. It evolved out of international humanitarian law requirements regarding the recording and passing on of information about the wounded, sick and dead. Cases concerning enforced disappearances have also stressed the importance of the victim's right to information about the violation, particularly where the claimant is not the direct victim but is closely linked to them. See International Commission of Jurists, op. cit., Ch. 5.

⁸⁹ Guarantees of non-repetition are often considered as an aspect of satisfaction; they are intimately related to the State obligation to prevent violations and so the primary obligation (to prevent) overlaps with the secondary obligation (to guarantee non-repetition where a violation has occurred).

increased expectations that individuals should be able to resort to national courts to vindicate their treaty rights where those rights are the subject of gross violations.

- 109. The Basic Principles suggest that States may be required to do more, and be afforded less discretion, where gross violations occur and the individual right to remedy applies. For example, in order to ensure the individual right to access to justice (defined as "an effective judicial remedy") States may need to go beyond showing that they have taken appropriate steps to provide access to judicial remedy, and in fact ensure that in cases involving gross violations, including those committed by private parties, legal and practical barriers to accessing justice have been adequately addressed so as to enable the individual right to be effective.
- 110. Their adoption clearly invites a renewed focus on existing State obligations to provide access to remedy for gross violations committed by private actors, and on the legal and practical implications of the individual right to remedy in cases that involve corporate-related abuse.

VI. GOING FORWARD

- 111. The Special Representative will continue to follow developments in the areas discussed in this report, including the interpretation and application of State obligations to provide access to remedy for corporate-related human rights abuses under the main international and regional human rights systems, and expectations arising from the individual right to a remedy in cases involving gross violations, as reflected in the Basic Principles. He will explore the implications of these developments as he works to operationalize the three complementary pillars of the "protect, respect and remedy" framework in particular, in developing recommendations to States about steps they could take to provide access to remedy for corporate-related abuse, through both judicial and non-judicial mechanisms.
- 112. To this end, he looks forward to continued dialogue with the United Nations treaty bodies, as well as with the regional human rights commissions and courts. Following his usual work practices, the Special Representative will consult widely with other relevant stakeholders as well, including, importantly, those seeking remedy for corporate-related abuses, as he examines existing barriers to accessing such remedy and how States can best address them.
